Minutes of NCR207: Drainage Design and Management Practices to Improve Water Quality

Annual Meeting: March 31-April 2, 2008, at Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN
Members present: Jane Frankenberger (IN), Tim Harrigan (MI), Larry Geohring (NY), Dan Jaynes (IA), Ramesh Kanwar (Admin.Advisor, IA), Eileen Kladivko (IN), Kelly Nelson (MO), Jeff Strock (MN), Gary Sands (MN), Wayne Skaggs (NC).
Guests present: Norm Fausey (OH), Doug Smith, Roxanne Adeuya (IN), Benoit Delbecq (IN), Pat Willey (NRCS), Jess Lowenberg-Deboer (IN), Vickie Poole (IN), Vjekoslav Tanaskovik (IA, guest of Ramesh), Eric Cooley (WI), Wan Lou (MN), Xinhua Jia (ND), Srinivasulu Ale (IN), Bill Kuenstler (NRCS); Craig Schrader (MN), Jim Fouss (LA),
Members absent: Larry Brown (OH), Richard Cooke (IL), Matt Helmers (IA), Sam Kung (WI), Ken Staver (MD), Tammo Steenhuis (NY).
March 31, 2008
Richard Cooke was unable to attend the meeting so, meeting host/organizer Eileen Kladivko called the annual meeting of the NCR207 committee to order at 1:15 PM on March 31, 2008 at the Stewart Center, Purdue University, in West Lafayette, IN.  Everyone in the room introduced themselves.  Jeff Strock was secretary of the group, responsible for minutes of the current meeting and submission of the annual report.

Administrative Advisor report:  Ramesh distributed a handout advising the group that the current committee is due to terminate as of 30 September, 2009.  The handout contained detailed information on preparing a renewal application. This NCERA group has been meeting since 2004. Ramesh commented that this committee has been very active and he encouraged the group to consider developing a renewal proposal. He also noted that water availability and water quality will be important issues in the future. The proposal is due 1 December 2008. Applications will be discussed in early 2009 at the NC Directors meeting. He emphasized that in the process of making a renewal application to emphasize accomplishments/milestones. For example, specialized workshops/mini-symposia, IA-MN drainage forum, collaborative grants, interuniversity grants, graduate students, peer-reviewed manuscripts, and partnerships with State and Federal Agencies, drainage contractors, and ADMS Taskforce/Coalition. Ramesh also commented that the group should decide at this meeting who will prepare the renewal application. He also commented that the Annual Report needs to be completed and submitted within 60 days of this meeting. Finally, Ramesh commented that the membership list on the NIMSS website needed to be updated. There was a brief discussion about becoming a funded project for the upcoming renewal. Ramesh did not see any advantage to being a funded project. Eileen commented that a discussion about the renewal application will be included in the business meeting scheduled for Tuesday morning. 
Business meeting #1

Eileen encouraged the group to think about where to hold the 2009 meeting and consider who will be elected to the position of secretary. These items will be discussed and decisions made at the second business meeting. She also commented that the group should consider our accomplishments/milestones and what to include in a renewal application. Eileen also commented that forming a renewal application writing committee would be the subject of discussion at the second business meeting. Jane Frankenberger reported that she represented the NCERA-207 committee at the invitation of the Committee for Shared Leadership - Water Quality (CSL-WQ) at the 2008 National Water Conference in Sparks, NV. The purpose of meeting was to discuss developing additional communication and potential coordination, collaboration, and leveraging among the National Water Program and a group of regional projects and multi-state committees. 
Station Reports: Station reports were given by Kelley Nelson (MO), Dan Jaynes (IA), Eileen Kladivko (IN), and Jane Frankenberger (IN).

Mini-symposium #1: Flow measurement in tiles.

Jeff Strock began the mini-symposium by giving some background pertaining to the discussion of flow measurement in tiles. The desired outcome of this mini-symposium is the development of a peer-reviewed publication on flow measurement in tiles. Topics including the intended audience (researchers vs non-researcher community), type of publication (peer-reviewed vs extension bulletin), potential journal for publication (Applied Engineering in Agriculture) and methods to be highlighted were discussed (Jane Frankerberger developed a list from the discussion). There was discussion whether a publication should include information on how-to perform flow measurements in subsurface drainage systems, be more of a review paper on methods including pro’s and con’s of the methods, or some combination. Dan Jaynes suggested that a decision tree model might be useful for decision making as part of the paper. There was a lack of consensus on audience and type of publication among members of the committee and guests. Jeff Strock closed the symposium by indicating that he would summarize the discussion and distribute the summary to members and guests electronically for further discussion, refinement, and development of an action plan.
The meeting was adjourned for the day at 5:10 PM.
April 1, 2008.  Eileen Kladivko called the meeting to order at 8:00 AM.  A few new attendees introduced themselves.    

Mini-symposium #2: Manure management to prevent contamination of drainage waters.
The genesis of this mini-symposium was due to evidence of manure rapidly reaching tile drained systems. There was a request from the University of Wisconsin Extension/UW Discovery Farms for information on understanding manure management for tile-drained landscapes of Wisconsin. A meeting was held during 2004 in OH (Larry Brown) and guidelines were developed to avoid preferential flow of manure into tiles. Desired outcomes of this mini-symposium are two-fold. First, develop guidelines for preventing manure-contaminated tile drain flow for regions where subsurface tile drainage are used. Second, identify important research knowledge gaps/questions pertaining to manure management in tile drained landscapes. Two members of the committee [Larry Geohring (NY) and Ramesh Kanwar (IA)] gave presentations on current/past research activities related to tile drainage and manure management. A presentation was also given by Eric Cooley (WI) giving the Wisconsin perspective. 
Several members of the committee (presenters and discussants) commented that at this time the guidelines developed from the 2004 OH meeting were sufficient to provide appropriate guidelines for manure management of tile drained lands. Identified knowledge gaps included: nitrogen transformation rates for manure, how and what antecedent conditions affect nitrogen transformations, how to reduce preferential flow, pathogens (viability, transport), and controlled drainage management scenarios for nutrient and pathogen transport.
Business meeting #2
· Kelly Nelson was nominated for incoming secretary by Jane Frankenberger, seconded by Larry Geohring, and elected unanimously.

· There was a suggestion that committee members reconsider the length of the annual meeting. A suggestion was proposed that the meeting be shortened and changed to begin at Tuesday AM and conclude on Wednesday AM or PM. This will be discussed with ADMS.
· Larry Geohring noted that in summer 2010 the ASABE 9th International Drainage Symposium will be likely scheduled for Quebec, Montreal, Canada. There was a suggestion to consider meeting in conjunction with this event.

· Ohio was suggested as a possible site for the 2009 annual meeting. A late-March early-April date was suggested.
· The committee was supportive of preparing a renewal application. 
· The draft of the 2004 application was reviewed.
· A committee was formed to prepare the renewal application. The committee consists of Jeff Strock, Kelly Nelson, Larry Geohring, and Jane Frankenberger.

· The committee drafted four objectives for the renewal application. 

1. Evaluate the impact of integrated drainage system design and agronomic management practices on reducing nitrate-N from drained agricultural lands. 
2. Coordinate research on the water quality impact of manure application practices on drained agricultural land. 

3. Assess the need for further research in other aspects of environmental quality from drained agricultural lands, such as salinity, implications of emerging feedstock production for biofuels, and potential greenhouse gas production in drained agricultural lands.

4. Develop strategies to facilitate communication between science and policy experts, develop extension/educational materials, and promote partnerships with stakeholders interested in drainage, soil and crop management, and environmental quality in agricultural landscapes. 
· A writing timeline for the renewal was agreed upon. A draft of the renewal application will be circulated to the whole group by June 1, edited, revised and then upload to NIMSS.

· The renewal application should emphasize accomplishments and milestones.
· Number of meeting participants (Members and Guests)

· Specialized workshops/mini-symposia (Number and type)
· ASA-CSSA-SSSA and SWCS special symposiums
· DRAINMOD NII workshop

· IA-MN drainage forum

· Collaborative grants (CIG)

· Interuniversity grants

· Graduate students 

· Publications (Peer-reviewed manuscripts and Extension Publications).

· Partnerships with State and Federal Agencies, drainage contractors, and ADMS Taskforce/Coalition.
· Recognition that controlled drainage is a component of management of the overall system (water management, cover crops, etc…)

Lunch break

Station reports:  Station reports were given by Tim Harrigan (MI), Xinhua Jia (ND), Mohamed Youssef (NY), Jeff Strock (MN), Gary Sands (MN), Norm Fausey (OH), Jim Fouss (LA), and Wayne Skaggs (NC).

Other discussion:  Tribute to the life of Jan van Schilfgaarde by Norm Fausey (OH), Jim Fouss (LA), and Wayne Skaggs (NC). A moment of silence was observed.
Instructions for the Wednesday field trip were covered. The field trip, organized by Eileen Kladivko and led by Phillip Owens, Darrell Schulze, and Zamir Libohova, was held jointly with the Agricultural Drainage Management Systems Task Force. The theme of the field trip was geomorphology and land use using GIS and tablet PCs. The group planned to visit one of the drainage water management demonstration sites near Reynolds which is part of the Conservation Innovation Grant.
The members of NCERA207 thanked Eileen Kladivko and Jane Frankenberger for the local arrangements for our meeting and the ADMSTF meeting that follows.

The meeting was adjourned about 5:00 PM.
Submitted:

Jeffrey Strock
NCERA207 Secretary 2008
